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MINUTES

FOX CHAPEL BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING HELD MAY 17, 2021 

PRESENT:
Walter A. Scott, III, Mayor; Andrew C. Bennett, President; Jay S. Troutman, Harrison S. Lauer, Frederick C. Leech, Betsy Monroe, Mandy Steele, Thomas Karet, Councilmembers; A. Bruce Bowden, Esq., Solicitor;  Gary J. Koehler, Manager; David M. Laux, Police Chief; Michael Stevens, Police Sergeant; Jeanine Mancuso, Treasurer; Shawn Marie Peterson, Borough Secretary; Kevin Brett, Borough Engineer
ALSO 

PRESENT:
approximately 15 attendees
Mr. Bennett called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM.

MINUTES


Mr. Troutman moved that the minutes of the April 19, 2021 meeting be approved as submitted.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed unanimously. 
PLANNING COMMISSION


Mr. Lauer reported that the Planning Commission met before the Council meeting to review the following:
Rubin-McDyer Subdivision


The Rubin-McDyer Subdivision Plan involves subdividing the Allegheny County Tax Parcel 525-C-52 into two equal portions of .5114-acres to be consolidated into 300 and 304 Olde Chapel Trail. 304 Olde Chapel Trail will increase from 7.4772-acres to 7.9887-acres, and 300 Olde Chapel Trail will increase from 1-acre to 1.5114-acres. 
The Planning Commission recommends preliminary and final approval for the subdivision subject to any recommendation from the Allegheny County Department of Economic Development.

Mr. Lauer moved that the Rubin-McDyer Subdivision Plan be granted preliminary and final approval subject to the Allegheny County Department of Economic Development recommendations. The motion was seconded by Mr. Karet and passed by a unanimous vote.

PARK COMMISSION


Mr. Posvar reported that the Parks Commission held a meeting on Monday, May 10, 2021. He informed Council that the Borough received confirmation that the DCED and DCNR grants were awarded for the McCahill Park improvements. With the additional funding, the Borough will need to expend funds to match both grants for stormwater surface design and expansion. 


Mr. Troutman moved to authorize Pashek +MTR to expand the scope of McCahill Park design by $20,000 for stormwater surface design and expansion, taking into consideration the Army Corps of Engineer’s study. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote.


Mr. Troutman moved to authorize the Fox Chapel Parks Conservancy summer lantern event on July 17, 2021, at Hardie Valley Park. The motion passed with Ms. Steele abstaining due to a possible conflict of interest.

A big thank you to Carrie Casey Leemhuis, who coordinated the purchase and planting of over one hundred trees and shrubs at Hardie Valley Park with Public Works, and volunteers. The trees and shrubs were purchased with grants from the Garden Club of Allegheny County and Seeders and Weeders. 
RESIDENT COMMENTS


Jessica Haselkorn, a Borough resident, was in attendance to ask Council to consider utilizing Zoom for public meetings even when Pennsylvania lifts all COVID-19 restrictions except mask-wearing. Mr. Bennett stated that Council would address the issue later in the meeting. 

POLICE REPORT


Chief Laux stated that sixty citations were issued in April. Most of them were parking citations to individuals who parked in a permitted lot without a visible permit on their vehicle. He also said that fraud activity has increased in the past month.

Mr. Karet stated that not all permitted lots have signs informing those who use the park that permits are available at the Cooper-Siegel Library. He asked if the Borough could ensure that all permitted lots have this type of sign in view for all to see. 


Ms. Monroe asked where parking permit funds are allocated and how much the library receives each year from the permits. Council asked Mr. Koehler to ask for this information from the library and have the Parks Commission discuss this matter at their next meeting on June 14, 2021.

ENGINEER REPORT

Mr. Brett was in attendance to discuss the Public Works Garage Design and Bidding. There will be five contracts to bids: General Building Construction, Plumbing, Electrical, Mechanical/HVAC, and Fire Suppression. He stated that the bids would be opened on June 17, 2021, and bids may be awarded at the June 21, 2021, Council meeting. This will be a nine-month construction schedule, with the new building opening in April 2022.  


Ms. Monroe asked if, in addition to the request for bids being advertised, can LSSE send the requests to MWDBE companies listed on the Allegheny County Certified Companies list to make an effort to include minority-owned businesses. Mr. Brett confirmed that LSSE would send the request for bids to the robust list of companies from the GEDTF applications they receive. 

FINANCE REPORT

Ms. Mancuso stated Pension Plan Actuarial Valuation Reports noted that the pension plans were overfunded, and the Borough was in great financial shape. For three months in a row, the pension plans have had gains. Ms. Mancuso also said that the Volunteer Fire Department Fire Truck Fundraiser had raised over $37,000 for May. 

Payment of Bills


It was moved by Mr. Troutman that the payment of bills for April 2021 (General Fund Vouchers 1295 - 1430, $734,090.94) be approved.  The motion passed with Mr. Leech abstaining from voting on the  Leech Tishman invoices due to the appearance of a conflict of interest.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS


Private Lane Names


It was moved by Mr. Bennett to approve the renaming of the private lane whose previous lane name was approved at the Council meeting on March 15, 2021. The previous Wooded Way Lane will now be known as Old Fox Hollow Lane. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by a unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS

Ordinance No. 716

Mr. Lauer moved to enact Ordinance No. 716 that amends the sewage rates for Allegheny Valley Joint Sanitary Authority. The motion was seconded by Mr. Karet and passed by a unanimous vote.

Crown Castle & Verizon
The Borough received a request from Crown Castle & Verizon to modify their existing telecommunications facilities at Christ Church, 401 Christ Church Lane.  Borough staff has reviewed the request and accompanying information and determined that it does not substantially change the physical dimensions of the existing tower or base station, thereby eliminating the need to go through the Conditional Use processes.  Council was asked to waive the requirement for Conditional Use approval and allow staff to approve the application administratively. This process has been approved in the past.

 Mr. Troutman moved that the modification to the existing tower at 401 Christ Church Lane be approved, contingent upon Council reviewing the upgraded camouflage before the final approval. This also includes a waiver of the requirement that a formal Conditional Use application is filed. The motion was seconded by Mr. Lauer and passed by unanimous vote.


Public Meetings


Pennsylvania will lift all COVID-19 restrictions except an order to wear a mask while in public on Memorial Day, Monday, May 31, 2021. Borough Council has asked Solicitor Bowden to investigate whether public meetings can continue to be held virtual until the Borough gets an electronic system in place where public meetings can be broadcast via Zoom, as well as having an in-person meeting. This will give access to the community to participate in public meetings without having to come to an in-person meeting if they choose not to. 

There being no other business to come before Council, the meeting was adjourned at 7:23 PM.





SHAWN MARIE PETERSON






Borough Secretary

